
 CARBONDALE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
REGULAR MEETING 
FEBRUARY 25, 2020 

 
CARBONDALE TOWN HALL 

511 COLORADO AVENUE 
6:00 P.M. 

 
  

TIME*  ITEM DESIRED OUTCOME 
 

6:00 
 

1. 
 
Roll Call 

 
 

 
6:00 

 

 
2. 

 
Consent Agenda 
a. Accounts Payable  
b. BOT 2/11/2020 Work Session Minutes 
c. Resolution No. 5, Series of 2020 

Gianinetti Park Playground Equipment 
Mini Grant 

d. Authorization –Fishing is Fun Grant 
e.  Recommendation for Appointment – 

Parks and Recreation Commission 
f.     Lassiter Electric Contract – Gateway 

Park Phase II 
g. Contract for Nettle Creek Water Line 

Pump Back Study 

 
 
ATTACHMENT A 
ATTACHMENT B 
ATTACHMENT C 
 
ATTACHMENT D  
 
ATTACHMENT E 
ATTACHMENT F 
 
 
ATTACHMENT G 
BOT Action Desired 

 
   6:05 

 
3. 

 
Persons Present Not On The Agenda 
   

 
 

 
   6:15 

 
4. 

 
Trustee Comments 
 

 
 

 
  6:25 
 

 
5. 

 
Attorney’s Comments 
 

 
 

 
  6:30 

 
6. 

 
Special Event Liquor License – Blue Lake 
Preschool 

 
ATTACHMENT H 
Discussion 

 
  6:35 

 
7. 

 
First Reading - Ordinance No. 3, Series of 
2020 – Xcel Franchise Agreement 
 

 
ATTACHMENT I 
BOT Action Desired 

 
  6:45 

 
8. 

 
Letter of Credit Reduction No. 1 – Main 
Street Marketplace 

 

 
ATTACHMENT J 
BOT Action Desired 

 
  6:55 

 
9. 

 
Resolution No. 4, Series of 2020 – Third Street 
Center Improvements 

 

 
ATTACHMENT K 
BOT Action Desired 
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 7:10 
 
   

 
10. 

 
Labeling Tree Species 

 
ATTACHMENT L 
BOT Action Desired 

 
 7:30 
 
 

 
11. 

 
2020 Integrated Weed Management Plan 

 
ATTACHMENT M 
BOT Action Desired 

 
 8:00 
 

 
12. 

 
Draft Rabbit Ordinance 
 

 
ATTACHEMNT N 

 
 8:30 
 

 
13. 

 
NEPA Rollbacks Letter 

 
ATTACHMENT O 

 
  9:00 
 

 
14. 

 
Minutes/Correspondence 
a.  Bike/Pedestrian/Trails Commission 1-6-20  
     Minutes 
b.  Carbondale Public Arts Commission 1-8- 
     20 Minutes 
c.  Parks & Recreation 1-8-20  
d.  Planning & Zoning 1-30-20 Minutes 
e.  Community Request Thank You Letters 
 

 
ATTACHMENT P 
Information Only 
 

 
  9:00 
 

 
15. 

 
Adjourn 

 

* Please note: times are approximate 
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            TOWN OF CARBONDALE 
         PUBLIC WORKS 
                         511 Colorado Avenue            
                                  Carbondale, CO  81623 
                                 
 

Board of Trustees Agenda Memorandum 
 

Meeting Date: February 25, 2020 
 
TITLE:  Nettle Creek Pipeline Pump-Back Feasibility Agreement 
 
SUBMITTING DEPARTMENT:  Public Works 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  MPA Consulting Engineers, Inc. Agreement 
 
BACKGROUND 
On December 16, 2019, a request for proposals was posted for studying the 
feasibility of installing a pump-back system on the Nettle Creek Pipeline.  The 
proposed study area was from Main Street to Village Road.  Proposals were due 
on January 31, 2020. 
 
DISCUSSION 
Initially, the RFP requested a study of the feasibility of installing pumps as 
turbines as one alternative to generate power and achieve the needed pressure 
reductions during normal operations and then being able to be reversed to pump 
water from town back up the pipeline should the Nettle Creek Plant be out of 
service for whatever reason.  However, all proposals received said that this 
would not be feasible due to the hydraulic gradient between PRV 3 and PRV 1.  
All indicated that it might be possible to install a hydro facility above PRV 3, 
strictly for power generation, but that it would be a stand-alone system rather 
than being part of a pump-back system.  Based on this feedback, the study was 
scaled back to just look at the feasibility of installing a pump-back system on the 
line, as this is the most immediate need.  
 
The Town received three proposals in response to the RFP.  All proposals were 
received from firms or teams capable of adequately performing the work.  
Proposals received were from the following companies:  MPA Consulting 
Engineers, Small Hydro Consulting and SGM. The proposals were reviewed by 
staff members and the consensus was to recommend that the Board approve a 
professional services agreement with MPA Consulting Engineers, Inc. 
 
While all three companies were capable of performing the work, in the end, the 
distinguishing characteristics of MPA’s proposal included: 
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• The detail of their proposal demonstrated that they had spent a 
considerable amount of time researching the line itself, the function of the 
PRVs, and doing preliminary calculations related to both material strength 
and hydraulic gradient. 

• The company specializes in water and process industries, specifically 
related to piping, plant design, pipeline system design and hydraulic 
design. 

• Their proposal was the least expensive of the proposals.  
 
It is anticipated that once the feasibility study is complete, we will be able to 
move into final design for the system. 
 
FISCAL ANALYSIS 
MPA’s not-to-exceed cost of $9,000, was the lowest cost proposed for this 
project and is within the budget for this project. 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
Staff recommends the following motion:  I move to approve, and authorize the 
Mayor to sign, the attached agreement with MPA Consulting Engineers, 
Inc., for work on the Nettle Creek Pipeline Pump-Back Feasibility Study. 
 
Prepared by:  Kevin Schorzman 
 
            
        Town Manager 
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Town of Carbondale 

 

AGREEMENT FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 

 

 This AGREEMENT FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES is made effective the 

25th day of February, 2020 by and between the TOWN OF CARBONDALE, a Colorado 

home rule municipal corporation ("Town"), and MPA Consulting Engineers, Inc., a 

Colorado Corporation (“CONSULTANT” or “Consultant”). 

 

WHEREAS, after a competitive interview process concerning consulting services 

with regard to the potential to install a pump-back system on the Nettle Creek Pipeline, 

the Town determined to negotiate with Consultant with regard to such Services; and 

WHEREAS, the Town now desires to contract with Consultant for, and 

Consultant desires to perform for the Town, such Services upon the terms and conditions 

set forth herein.  

 NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements 

herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows: 

 

1. Scope of Agreement.  Consultant agrees to provide the Services, as more fully 

identified on Attachment A (Consultant’s Proposal), which is incorporated herein by this 

reference.  

 

2. Town Information.  The Town shall provide all public information reasonably 

requested by Consultant to perform the Services. Consultant may require additional 

assistance and information from Town staff from time to time, and Town agrees to 

provide such assistance as may be reasonably requested by Consultant on a timeline that 

is reasonable based on the Town staff availability.   

 

3. Compensation.  The Town agrees to compensate Consultant for its fees and 

services in an amount not to exceed nine thousand dollars ($9,000.00), for the scope of 

work identified on Attachment A, with compensation and release of Town funds based on 

demonstrated progress, invoiced monthly, and outlined within Attachment A, This 

amount is inclusive of all projected travel time, per diem, etc., and the Town shall not be 

charged for additional reimbursable expenses or work beyond the scope of services 

hereunder without separate written agreement thereto.  

 

4. Billing. Consultant shall invoice the Town for deliverables as detailed on 

Attachment A, with each bill to include a list of labor terms and any reimbursable 

expenses or additional authorized work charges incurred during that billing period.  

Payments of amounts due shall be made by the Town within thirty (30) days after receipt 

of each statement and all necessary backup data.  Consultant may add late fees of 1.5% 

per month to charges not timely paid within such thirty (30) day period.  
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 5.   Term and Renewal.  This Agreement shall be effective as of February 25, 

2020, and shall extend until completion of the Services, unless earlier terminated 

pursuant to this Agreement. 

 

 6.  Status.  Consultant is an independent consultant and shall not be considered an 

employee of the Town for any purpose. Consultant shall be responsible for payment of all 

federal, state and local taxes as may be associated with amounts paid by Town to 

Consultant under this Agreement. Neither Consultant nor the Town shall have the right to 

commit the other beyond the terms of this Agreement without express written agreement 

of both parties.  

 

7. Standard of Care.  The standard of care applicable to Consultant’s services 

will be the same degree of care, skill, and diligence normally employed by professionals 

performing the same or similar services. Consultant will re-perform any services not 

meeting this standard without additional compensation. 

 

8. Immigration Compliance.  The Consultant shall not knowingly employ or 

contract with an illegal alien to perform work under this contract nor contract with any 

subconsultant that fails to certify to the consultant that the subconsultant shall not 

knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien to perform work under this 

Agreement. 

 

The Consultant will confirm the employment eligibility of all employees who are 

newly hired for employment in the United States to perform work under this Agreement, 

through participation in the E-Verify Program established under Pub. L. 104-208 or the 

State verification program established pursuant to §8-17.5-102(5)(c), C.R.S. 

 

The Consultant shall not use either the E-Verify Program or the State verification 

program procedures to undertake preemployment screening of job applicants while this 

Agreement is being performed. 

 

If the Consultant obtains actual knowledge that a subconsultant performing work 

under this Agreement knowingly employs or contracts with an illegal alien, the 

consultant shall notify the subconsultant and the Town within three days that the 

Consultant has actual knowledge that the subconsultant is employing or contracting with 

an illegal alien; and terminate the subcontract with the subconsultant if within three days 

of receiving the notice required pursuant to this paragraph, the subconsultant does not 

stop employing or contracting with the illegal alien. The Consultant shall not terminate 

the contract with the subconsultant if during such three days the subconsultant provides 

information to establish that the subconsultant has not knowingly employed or contracted 

with an illegal alien. 

 

The Consultant shall also comply with any reasonable request by the Colorado 

Department of Labor and Employment made in the course of an investigation that the 

department is undertaking pursuant to C.R.S. 8-17.5-102(5). 
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If Consultant fails to comply with any requirement of this provision or §§8-17.5-

101 et seq., C.R.S., the Town may terminate this Agreement for breach of contract.  If 

this Agreement is so terminated, Consultant shall be liable for actual and consequential 

damages to the Town arising out of said violation. 

 

 

 

 9.  Indemnity.  TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, 

CONSULTANT SHALL INDEMNIFY, DEFEND AND HOLD HARMLESS THE 

TOWN AND ITS OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, SHAREHOLDERS, EMPLOYEES, 

ATTORNEYS AND AGENTS (COLLECTIVELY, "INDEMNITEES") FOR, FROM 

AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS AND LIABILITIES (INCLUDING, 

WITHOUT LIMITATION, CLAIMS AND LIABILITIES RELATING TO BODILY 

INJURY OR PROPERTY DAMAGE), DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT 

OF, RESULTING FROM OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE 

SERVICES, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY FAILURE BY 

CONSULTANT OR ITS SUBCONSULTANTS TO PROPERLY PERFORM THE 

WORK IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS AGREEMENT, OR THE NEGLIGENCE OR 

MISCONDUCT OF CONSULTANT OR CONSULTANT’S OFFICERS, AGENTS, 

EMPLOYEES, OR SUBCONSULTANTS. 

 

 10.  Insurance.  Consultant shall obtain, maintain and provide proof of general 

liability, automotive liability, professional liability, and worker’s compensation insurance 

to the Town upon execution of this Agreement. The form and limits of such insurance, 

together with the underwriter thereof in each case, shall be acceptable to the Town, but 

regardless of such acceptance it shall be the responsibility of the Consultant to maintain 

adequate insurance coverage at all times. The Town shall be named as an additional 

insured on the general liability and automotive liability policies. 

 

 11.   Governmental Immunity/TABOR/Immigration Compliance.  Nothing herein 

shall be interpreted as a waiver of governmental immunity, to which the Town would 

otherwise be entitled under § 24-10-101, et seq., C.R.S., as amended.  This contract is 

also contingent upon annual budgeting by the Town of Carbondale and it shall not be 

construed as a multi-year financial obligation of the Town.  The Town’s obligations shall 

terminate should it fail to budget funds toward this Agreement after the current fiscal year 

. Consultant also agrees to be bound by the terms of attached Addendum A as related to 

compliance with Colorado immigration laws, which Addendum is incorporated by 

reference.  

 

 12. Employees, Subcontractors and Assignees.  The providing of professional 

services required under paragraph 1 of this Agreement shall be the responsibility of 

Consultant.  Consultant may employ or subcontract with additional persons to assist in 

the performance of this Agreement, subject to Town approval of each sub-consultant and 

that sub-consultant’s agreement to obtain and maintain insurance coverage equivalent to 

that maintained by Consultant pursuant to Paragraph 7, above.  Supervision and payment 

of any such persons shall be the sole and exclusive responsibility of Consultant.  
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Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, this Agreement shall not be assigned by 

Consultant to a third party without the prior express written consent of the Town. 

 

13.  Termination.  If at any time the Town is dissatisfied with the services of 

Consultant for any reason whatsoever, the Town may terminate this Agreement effective 

immediately upon the delivery of written notice to Consultant.  In the event of any such 

termination, the Town shall pay Consultant for services rendered through the date of 

notice of termination.  

14.    Notice.  Any notices required to be given pursuant to this Agreement shall 

be delivered as follows: 

 

To the Town: Jay Harrington, Town Manager 

 Town of Carbondale 

 511 Colorado Avenue 

 Carbondale, CO 81623 

 

 Copy to: Mark Hamilton 

  Town of Carbondale Attorney   

 Holland & Hart LLP 

 600 E. Main St., Suite 104 

 Aspen, CO 81611 

 

 To Consultant: Robert Littler, P.E. 

  Principal  

  MPA Consulting Engineers, Inc. 

  823 Grand Avenue, Suite LL100 

  Glenwood Springs, CO 81602 

   

 15. Responsibilities.  Consultant shall be responsible for all damages to persons or 

property caused by Consultant, its employees, sub-consultants or others for whom 

Consultant is legally liable.  

 

 16. Entire Agreement.  This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between 

the parties.  The provisions of this Agreement may be amended at any time by the written 

mutual consent of both parties.  The parties shall not be bound by any other agreements, 

either written or oral, except as set forth in this Agreement. 

 

 17. Governing Law.  The laws of the State of Colorado shall govern the validity, 

performance and enforcement of this Agreement.  Venue for any action instituted 

pursuant to this agreement shall lie in Garfield County, Colorado. 

 

 18. Authority.  Each person signing this Agreement represents and warrants that 

said person is fully authorized to enter into and execute this Agreement and to bind the 

party it represents to the terms and conditions hereof. 
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 19.  Attorneys’ Fees.  Should this Agreement become the subject of litigation 

between the Town and Consultant, the prevailing party shall be entitled to recovery of all 

actual costs in connection therewith, including but not limited to attorneys’ fees and 

expert witness fees.  All rights concerning remedies and/or attorneys’ fees shall survive 

any termination of this Agreement. 

 

  

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement for 

Professional Services as set forth below.  

 

 TOWN OF CARBONDALE 

 A Colorado home rule municipal corporation 

  
 

  By: _________________________________ 

ATTEST:                              Dan Richardson, Mayor  
 

 

  

      Cathy Derby, Town Clerk       

  

    

  

    

  CONSULTANT 
 

 

 

            By:    

  Robert Littler, Principal                   
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MINUTES 
BIKE, PEDESTRIAN, AND TRAILS COMMISSION 

January 6, 2020 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Matt Gworek called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm on January 6, 2019 in Room 1 
at Town Hall. 
 
ROLL CALL 
The following members were present for roll call:  
 

BPTC Members:  Matt Gworek, Chairperson 
Niki Delson, Member 
Laurie Loeb, Member 
Meg Plumb, Member 
Michael Gorman, Member 

Town Staff Present: Eric Brendlinger, Parks & Recreation Director 
Ben Bohmfalk, Trustee Liaison 
Kae McDonald, Boards and Commissions Clerk 

Guests: None 

CONSENT AGENDA 
Motion Passed: Laurie moved to approve the Bike, Pedestrian, and Trail 
Commission meeting minutes from December 2, 2019. Meg seconded the motion, 
and it was unanimously approved.  
 
PERSONS PRESENT NOT ON THE AGENDA 
There were no persons present, not on the agenda, who wished to address the 
Commission. 
 
RED HILL TRAIL SIGNAGE 
Eric Brendlinger, TOC Parks & Recreation Director, presented two topics for 
discussion including the proposed language for the Red Hill Trails Kiosk Design and 
the anticipated trail closure during the Garfield County Road 107 realignment.  The 
Red Hill Trails wayfinding signs have been finalized and are in production; he 
anticipates that they will be installed within the coming month.  The trail signs are 
directional and indicate separate-use trails.  These are well-explained and 
symbolled.  We want to figure out a way to reiterate this information at the trailhead. 
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They are now in the second phase of the project, which is to design the trailhead 
kiosk, in order to have the signage ready for installation once Garfield County Road 
107 is realigned this spring.  Part of the design package is to determine how to 
efficiently convey the posted rules and regulations to the trail users, and Eric is 
currently pulling together perspectives from a variety of audiences.  He anticipates 
returning to an upcoming meeting for final approval.  However, Eric indicated that 
given the fact that there are multiple jurisdictions with variations on the some of the 
rules and regulations, developing the language to be posted at the kiosk isn’t 
necessarily straight-forward.  For example, considering how to control dogs varies 
across each jurisdiction involved: 

• The BLM recommends that dogs be on a leash; 

• The Red Hill Council (who assists in administering the Red Hill SRMA) 
requires dogs to be on a leash; 

• Dogs must be on a leash on all TOC-owned property unless it is designated 
as an off-leash area; 

• Garfield County (who enforces rules and regulations outside town limits) 
requires dogs to be on a leash, or under sight/verbal command. 

 
Eric indicated that there are a number of reasons—both in terms of safety and 
environmental protections--to require dogs to be on leashes, especially at the base 
where three trails funnel into one. 
 
The other two categories that pertain to the Red Hill signage are whether to have 
bilingual signs—to which all were in favor—and how to address the most recent 
ruling from the Department of the Interior to allow E-bikes on BLM trails.  Eric went 
on to say that he had spoken with the National BLM representative concerning the 
ruling, and the BLM representative indicated that it would require a change in law 
and at the minimum, this is a nine-to-twelve month process.  The BLM’s official 
position is that non-motorized trails are not available for E-bike use.  Currently, it is 
up to the local jurisdiction (for example, the Colorado River Valley Field Office) to 
make the determination to allow E-bikes on non-motorized trails.  The CRVFO may 
wait to see how this topic is addressed elsewhere, so it may still be some time before 
they make those determinations.  The challenge will be to design the signage 
effectively so that it can be changed, if needed. 
 
Aspen Valley Land Trust will also have two signs posted.  One will be along Ruthie’s 
Trail and it will be an overview of the landscape.  The other will be at the trailhead 
and will acknowledge AVLT and those that donated money to acquire the property. 
 
The final part of Eric’s presentation was to provide information on the upcoming 
public awareness campaign on the County Road 107 realignment to be completed 
this spring.  The road will align north-south with Highway 133, and the two new 
parking lots will be located to the west of the current parking lot.  There will be 59 
parking spaces in the upper parking lot that will primarily service access to the trails, 
and 41 parking spaces in the lower lot for commuter parking.  There will be a 
secondary trail that will provide access from the lower lot and for those coming from 
town.  The trailhead and all access to the trails from the front side will be closed 
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during the road realignment.  The anticipated closure is two weeks, but it could last 
longer.  The exact timing of the closure isn’t known yet. 
 
Leash Law Questions/Comments: 
Meg:  Is there signage that delineates the property boundaries of BLM property and 
Town property?  Eric:  The boundaries will only be differentiated on the kiosk map. 
 
Meg:  How much enforcement can be expected?  Can the verbiage provide logical 
reasoning for the rules with the goal of providing motivation for self-regulation?  If the 
explanations for the leash laws can be composed as bullet points, people are more 
likely to read and absorb the information. 
 
Laurie:  The multi-use nature of the Red Hill trails argues in favor of leash laws. 
 
Matt:  The Red Hill Council struggled with this issue.  If the property boundaries are 
designated along the trails, it is easier for people to ignore the more restrictive rules.  
Is there any reason to deviate from the BLM rules and regulations? 
 
Eric:  The majority of people would probably prefer to see dogs on a leash, but 
providing reasons why this is necessary makes people more comfortable with the 
rules.  The current kiosk at Red Hill does list many of the reasons for the leash law. 
 
Matt:  Will the signage conventions be consistent between the BLM and Town 
properties?  Eric:  No. 
 
Niki:  The rules for dogs on trails should follow those for trails within the Town.  
However, if there is no enforcement, there is less likelihood that people will follow 
the rules. 
 
Ben:  How is this property designated?—private, public right-of-way, or park?  Eric:  
This is a new category, since it was gifted to the Town. 
 
E-Bike Questions/Comments: 
Matt:  I prefer to match what the BLM is doing.  Has there been any discussion of 
allowing E-Bikes on other Town trails? 
 
Eric:  Nothing has really changed since RFTA did their study for the Rio Grande Trail.  
It is a topic that does need some continued consideration. 
 
Michael:  Pitkin County has developed guidance for E-bikes on their open space.  I 
feel like we have more say in what happens on Town property versus BLM property. 
 
Laurie:  It comes down to trail safety, and I question the level of experience many E-
bike users have when it comes to the type of trails on Red Hill. 
 
Ben:  Allowing E-bikes on the Red Hill trails is questionable given the level of use of 
that area. 

ATTACHMENT Pa147 of 167



4 
 

 
Meg:  This discussion highlights the need for adaptability in the signage and ways to 
change the signs in an aesthetic, but efficient, manner. 
 
Eric:  The rules have definitely changed in the last few years with the BLM’s 
acquisition of the Schutte property.  Only hikers and bikers are allowed to access the 
trails on the front side, while equestrians have access from the Schutte property. 
 
Ben:  Is it possible to reference the Schutte property on the signage—especially 
directions on how to get to it. 
 
Niki:  Will there be doggie bags provided along the trail? 
 
Eric:  There will be port-o-potties and recycling/trash receptacles at the trailhead.  
There isn’t an efficient way to maintain trash receptacles along the trails. 
 
Matt:  Perhaps a reminder that there aren’t trash cans along the trails would be 
helpful.  Emphasize the “Leave No Trace” philosophy. 
 
CONSIDER TWO PEOPLE FROM THE BPTC TO PARTICIPATE IN THE 8TH 
STREET RFP REVIEW PROCESS 
Matt introduced the topic of having two members of the BPTC participate in the 8th 
Street RFP review process.  The task will take place during business hours during 
the last week in January or the first week in February.  Meg recused herself from 
the process.  Matt is interested in participating, and once he is notified when the 
meetings will be held, he will let the other commissioners know in case there is one 
more person available to help review the RFPs. 
 
BPTC GOALS 
Matt introduced the topic by stating that given the many opportunities to improve 
the bike and pedestrian infrastructure of the town, a strategic plan is needed to 
guide the group.  He wanted to encourage discussion of the mission/vision of the 
group, and what individuals would like to accomplish during their tenures. 
 
Laurie:  I would like to see the peaceful and safe co-existence of cyclists, 
pedestrians, and vehicles. 
 
Meg:  My perspective is two-fold.  In my professional background, I am 
accustomed to seeing the big picture and how it is executed.  In my personal life, 
my perspective is of a family-friendly orientation for Carbondale.  In my tenure as a 
BPT Commissioner, I have observed reactionary rather than pro-active stances on 
many issues.  I would feel better about a pro-active/public outreach agenda in 
which we gather information from current town residents and think about how to 
thoughtfully tackle projects and provide guidance to the Board of Trustees.   
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Matt:  In terms of an objective, you would like to see the town become more family-
friendly, and you would like to see the BPTC become more pro-active in achieving 
specific goals. 
 
Meg:  I can’t say that it isn’t family-friendly—I am still figuring that out.  All I am 
saying is that is the lens through which I am viewing things right now, but I don’t 
think that the family-friendly factor should be amplified more than any other factor. 
 
Niki:  My perspective is based upon my role as a community organizer and working 
with marginal communities and the underserved.  I agree with Meg that we need to 
go out to the community and getting multiple perspectives, and that is what CAFCI 
is doing.  We are missing big pieces of the community, especially looking at it 
through a bi-lingual perspective.  I would like to emphasize building interpersonal 
and organizational relationships with groups that have a different “lens.” 
 
Matt:  I know we have touched on this before, but as a Commission, we need to 
find events that we can be a presence at, in order to gain that feedback.  But 
maybe we need to re-think how we are going to do that, so we can get those 
perspectives from under-served and marginal populations. 
 
Laurie:  One of the ways we could do that is to establish a calendar of events and 
venues where we can be a presence. 
 
Meg:  We do need to acknowledge, however, that as a commission, we are only a 
few people with limited resources.  We need to be clear about what we want 
feedback on. 
 
Matt:  From my perspective, there are three items to focus on: 

1)  Let people know that the Commission exists; 
2) Address how to discover groups that might have needs we aren’t aware 

of; 

• Find a way to share that information with other interested groups; 

• Develop/leverage partnerships for projects. 
3) If our mission is to create a bike and pedestrian friendly community, how 

do we do that? 

• Safety is a good place to start; 

• How do we make our community accessible to all; 

• Improve mass transit. 
 
Meg:  The Bike-friendly Community score card has a lot of recommendations—we 
could start by reviewing that. 
 
Matt:  I think the goal would be to try to achieve Platinum level.  I will send a copy 
out to everyone. 
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Ben:  I would like to refer everyone to the BPTC webpage, and the Resolution that 
established the Commission in 2010; it covers a lot of the topics we are talking 
about now. 
 
Matt:  I would like everyone to think about how we can be more pro-active and who 
we can partner with to achieve our goals. 
 
Meg:  Perhaps we can develop some sort of outline that anticipates the cycle of a 
year.  For example, in the spring we could focus on education, followed by a focus 
on enforcement and safety through the summer and early fall, and then look at our 
budget with an eye towards capital improvements at the end of the year.  Once we 
have our objectives, we could then allot two meetings per objective that is based 
on the seasonal cycle we establish. 
 
Matt:  For our next meeting, I would like everyone to review the Resolution that 
established the BPTC and look through the Bike-Friendly Community Scorecard.  
Action items to think about are goals to help Carbondale achieve Platinum status 
and what we would like to accomplish at our meeting through the remainder of 
2020. 
 
Niki:  I would like to also like to look at any infrastructure/shovel-ready projects, 
because there are two large organizations providing grants on the western slope 
and as a Commission we could tap into that funding. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The January 6, 2020, regular meeting adjourned at 7:35 p.m. The next regular 
meeting is scheduled for February 3, 2020, at 6:00 pm.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kae McDonald 
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MINUTES 
CARBONDALE PUBLIC ARTS COMMISSION 

January 8, 2020 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
Susan Johnson called the Carbondale Public Arts Commission to order at 5:35 pm, 
January 8, 2020 in Room 2 at Carbondale Town Hall. 
 
ROLL CALL 
The following members were present for roll call:  
 

CPAC Members:  
 

Ann Harris, Co-Chairperson 
Susan Johnson, Co-Chairperson 
Joe Burleigh, Member 
Carol Klein, Member 
Casey Bowen, Member 
Brian Colley, Member 
Britni Johnson, Member 
Kris Elice, Member 
David Thickman, Prospective Member 
 

Town Staff Present: Laurie Lindberg, Town Liaison 
Kae McDonald, Boards & Commissions 
Marty Silverstein, Trustee Liaison 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 
Motion Passed: Carol moved to approve the minutes from the November 6, 2019 
meeting.  Kris seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved.  
 
PERSONS PRESENT NOT ON THE AGENDA 
There were no persons present, not on the agenda, who wished to address the 
Commission. 
 
CPAC BUDGET 
Laurie indicated that the CPAC budget is $21,000.00 for 2020. 
 
MARKETING PROPOSAL 
Casey presented a proposal for a marketing strategy to increase attendance at the 
ArtWalk.  The proposal will be for up to ten hours of time at a flat fee of $150.00 with the 
work products to be a clear timeline and grassroots strategy that can be used on an 
annual basis.  Laurie listed those things she did to promote CPAC and Art Around 
Town.  These include:  updating the CPAC webpage on the Town website, maintaining 
the CPAC Facebook page, advertise the sponsor page, facilitate two CAFÉ emails in 
December and January, submit CPAC information for the Town’s weekly report to the 
Sopris Sun, submit press releases to KDNK as needed, and produce posters for the 
show.  Casey highlighted the fact that the marketing strategy produced would be 
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targeted at increasing attendance at the ArtWalk.  Susan questioned whether there is 
enough digital marketing, and whether the marketing is reaching a wide enough 
audience.  Brian added that he could include the CAFÉ call for artists in the Carbondale 
Arts newsletter.  Both Ann and Kris were supportive of the marketing proposal.  Susan 
questioned whether there would be enough follow-through by CPAC in implementing 
the marketing strategy.  David asked if there would be a way to assess whether the 
strategy was successful.  Marty suggested that CPAC could hand out a survey at the 
ArtWalk to get feedback on how attendees had heard about the event. 
 
Motion Passed: Britni moved to accept the marketing strategy proposal with a flat fee 
of $150.00.  Susan seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved. 
 
VOTE ON NEW APPLICANT: DAVID THICKMAN 
David Thickman has satisfied the three-meeting attendance requirement, and his 
application will be forwarded to the Board of Trustees for approval. 
 
GSQUAD COLLABORATION WITH CPAC 
Genevieve Villamizar attended the meeting to introduce a possible collaboration 
between the Garden Squad (G-Squad) and CPAC to pair-off certain downtown gardens 
with sculptures.  She provided some background on the G-Squad—it was pitched to 
Roaring Fork Leadership as a nine-month program to take better care of public gardens 
in Carbondale, as well as to offer educational opportunities and fundraising avenues.  
Although there are three people that oversee the program, the twice monthly weeding 
sessions can attract additional volunteers.  As the program was vetted by RF 
Leadership, the direction has been to focus on the gardens in downtown Carbondale.  
Genevieve related that her inspiration for the possible collaboration are installations at 
the Denver Botanic Gardens that pair off sculptures with specific gardens that highlight 
the sculptures.  Genevieve listed several garden locations where sculpture installations 
might be feasible including the bulb-outs along Main Street, the Xeric demonstration 
garden behind the Recreation Center, the Artway, 6th and Colorado, and 2nd and Main. 
 
Questions/Comments: 
Laurie pointed out that some areas might not have sufficient irrigation to support certain 
kinds of plantings, as well as the fact that there are a limited number of locations where 
the marble bases can be installed. 
 
Brian asked if there was an available map that showed where the gardens were located 
in relationship to the sculptures. 
 
Kris thought that this was a great possibility, and that it might give more attention to the 
sculptures. 
 
Susan cautioned that any collaboration should be mindful of the permanent and rotating 
collections. 
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CAFÉ UPDATE  
Laurie gave an update on the CAFÉ.  There are currently 22 applicants, which is 
average for this time in the process.  There are currently quite a few local artists, but 
there is a need to attract a greater variety of artists/sculptures.  There will be an 
upcoming e-mail blast to all artists registered in CAFÉ.  Susan wondered if there was a 
way to entice more local artists, or if there was a way to highlight the possibility of 
collaborations.  Brian indicated that he has sent the call-out to everyone on the 
Carbondale Arts e-mail list, and that he will send another one out the third week in 
January.  David asked if there were posters available for distribution at places like SAW, 
to which Laurie responded that she could create a poster that CPAC members could 
print off and distribute. 
 
Joe brought up the topic of providing complimentary lodging for the artists as an 
additional benefit to being selected for the show.  Several people brought up the fact 
that many of the lodging options in Carbondale are booked for that weekend due to 
local high school graduations.  The discussion then shifted to providing a voucher for a 
certain amount of money that artists could put toward lodging anywhere in the valley.  
Many of the CPAC members were receptive to that idea, but no decision was reached 
on the topic. 
 
ART AROUND TOWN RECEPTION UPDATE 
Susan provided an update on the progress she and Carol have made in securing a 
venue for the ArtWalk reception.  There are three locations they are currently looking at 
including the Clay Center, Izakaya, and White House Pizza: 

• The Clay Center would be a good location because the ArtWalk could be 
organized to end at Main and Sopris.  A buzz for the reception could be created 
along the way with small flyers and a public announcement at several of the 
sculptures along the way.  There are decorations from a previous event that 
could be repurposed for the reception, and there is room along Main Street for a 
food truck to park and provide dinner.  The Clay Center is willing to apply for the 
liquor license and to have their First Friday show ready for display a day early.  
The Clay Center has leftover cups from other events that could be sold at the 
ArtWalk reception, which would then benefit the Clay Center.  CPAC could work 
towards having a distributor donate any liquor served, and there is a possibility 
that Marble Distillery could serve one or two cocktails as well.  There may also be 
sufficient room for a DJ to provide background music for the affair. 

• Susan and Carol will be meeting with the owners of Izakaya later in the week.  
The restaurant does have options to utilize a covered space, and drinks could be 
ordered from the bar.  CPAC could then provide non-alcoholic options. 

• The event space at White House is on the second floor, but Susan was going to 
check to see if there was a way and what the cost might be to rent the patio.  
Although drinks are allowed on the grass, food is not. 

Carol indicated that she had also called CoVenture to see what the costs might be to 
rent space at that location.  She wasn’t sure, but there is a possibility that if this space 
were reserved, CPAC may need to rent tables and chairs for the event. 
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MOUNTAIN FAIR VOLUNTEER SHIFT COORDINATOR 
Susan asked if there was any interest amongst the CPAC members to pursue this 
activity.  She also asked if someone would be interested in serving as a Co-Chair of this 
committee to help Carol with the planning. Carol explained that organizations have to 
apply to the Mountain Fair Committee for a shift, but that it isn’t always guaranteed.  
She went on to say that the shift that CPAC usually is awarded is Sunday morning from 
9 am to 2 pm, and that a minimum of 12 people is needed to man a full shift (if there are 
more volunteers, the shift can be split up).  There are usually two non-profits per shift, 
and the tips are divided between the two groups.  Britni volunteered to be the Co-Chair, 
and there was sufficient interest indicated by the group that Carol will submit the 
application to the Mountain Fair Committee when it becomes available. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The January 8, 2020, regular meeting adjourned at 6:55 pm.  The next regularly 
scheduled meeting will be on February 5, 2020 at 5:30 pm.   
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kae McDonald 
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MINUTES 
CARBONDALE PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION 

January 8, 2020 
 
Hollis Sutherland called the Carbondale Parks & Recreation Commission meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. on 
January 8, 2020, in the Town Hall meeting room. 

 

ROLL CALL 
The following members were present for roll call: 

 
Members: Hollis Sutherland, Chair  

Rose Rosello, Vice Chair  
Becky Moller, Member 

   Tracy Wilson, Member 
John Williams, Member  
Ashley Hejtmanek, Member 
Kathleen Wanatowicz, Member 
Genevieve Villamizar, Member (LATE) 
 

Absent: 

 

Town Staff Present: 

   Camy Britt, Alternate 
 
Eric Brendlinger, Parks & Recreation Director 
Jessi Rochel, Recreation Center & Recreation Programs Manager 
Luis Yllanes, Board of Trustees Representatives 

   Kae McDonald, Boards & Commission Clerk 
 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 
There was a lengthy discussion about the nature of Genevieve’s MEM project and how it should be referred to in not 
only the December 2019 minutes, but as the project moves forward.  The culmination of the discussion was that 
from this point forward it should be referred to only as a research project. 
 
Motion Passed:  Rose moved to approve the minutes from the December 11, 2019 meeting with noted corrections.  
Ashley seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved. 
 

ITEMS FROM CITIZENS PRESENT NOT ON THE AGENDA 
There was no one present, not on the agenda, who wished to address the Commission.   
 
AQUATIC FACILITY MASTER PLAN: NEXT STEPS 
Eric updated the Commission on the Aquatics Facility Master Plan progress.  The primary contact from Design Workshop 
is Jessica Garrow, and they are working towards finalizing the Master Plan Work Group.  Participants currently included in 
the work group are TOC Staff, three Parks & Recreation Commissioners, one representative of the LatinX community, one 
youth representative, one specific aquatics program user, and two community representatives.  An email will go out to 
these participants shortly and will provide information on time commitments for the work group.  The work group will be 
tasked with reviewing outreach strategy, crafting survey questions, identify critical needs for the facility, and act as 
ambassadors for the project.  The current time commitments are expected to be one two-hour meeting every six weeks 
until November, 2020, and to participate in community events as a liaison for the group.  The first meeting for the work 
group is scheduled for the fourth week of January, and staff is currently compiling data for Phase 2: Research, Evaluation, 
and Data Analysis. 

 

Questions/Comments: 

Kathleen would like to see Leslie Marcus invited to participate on the Master Plan Work Group, as well. 

 

ROTARY PLAYGROUND NAME ACCEPTANCE 
Eric informed the Commission that the 45-day comment period has ended for the naming request of the Miners’ Park 
Playground.  Eric received two inquiries—one person thought that the park name was being changed, and one person left 
a voicemail with the suggested name of “Fracking Park”—and one comment: 
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 “I just wanted to note my general disapproval of the potential name change of the playground at Miners’ Park.  I’m 
guessing that the Rotary Club helped pay for it, but the name is too long and awkward.  I would prefer it to stay as just the 
Miners’ Park playground and it would also be confusing, I think, to have a Sopris Park and a Mt. Sopris Rotary Club 
Playground.” 

If approved by the Parks & Recreation Commission, the request will be placed on the upcoming BOT agenda for 
formalization.  Signage would be prepared and installed in advance of a grand opening dedication ceremony this spring. 

 

Questions/Comments: 

Rose:  Are there other parks with separate playground names? 

 

Eric:  There is some precedence at the North Face Park.  

 

Tracy:  Could recognition of the Rotary Club’s financial contribution be fulfilled with a plaque, or is naming the park a key 
part of the contribution? 

 

Eric:  The request for the park naming came from the Rotary Club. 

 

Tracy:  It just seems like the naming of the playground in a park adds a whole other layer than I think we intended as a 
commission when we came up with the naming policy of parks. 

 

John:  Is it possible to clarify what seems to be a confusing by including “at Miners’ Park” in smaller font or italics at the 
bottom of the sign? 

 

Motion Passed:  Rose moved to accept the new name for the Miners’ Park playground to be the ‘Mt. Sopris Rotary 
Club Playground’ in recognition of their financial contribution to the project.  John seconded the motion, and it was 
unanimously approved. 
 

Motion Passed:  John moved to add ‘at Miners’ Park’ to the sign.  Rose seconded the motion, and it was 
unanimously approved. 
 

RED HILLS TRAILS UPDATE: TRAILHEAD INFORMATION KIOSK DESIGN & TRAIL RULES 
Eric presented two topics for discussion including the proposed language for the Red Hill Trails Kiosk Design and the 
anticipated trail closure during the Garfield County Road 107 realignment.  The Red Hill Trails wayfinding signs have been 
finalized and are in production; he anticipates that they will be installed within the coming month.  The trail signs are 
directional and indicate separate-use trails.  These are well-explained and symbolled. 

 

The second phase of the project is to design the trailhead kiosk, and have the signage ready for installation once Garfield 
County Road 107 is realigned this spring.  Part of the design package is to determine how to efficiently convey the posted 
rules and regulations to the trail users, and Eric is currently pulling together perspectives from a variety of audiences.  He 
anticipates returning to an upcoming meeting for final approval.  Eric indicated that given the fact that there are multiple 
jurisdictions with variations on some of the rules and regulations, developing the language to be posted at the kiosk isn’t 
necessarily straight-forward.  For example, considering how to control dogs varies across each jurisdiction involved: 

• The BLM recommends that dogs be on a leash; 

• The Red Hill Council (who assists in administering the Red Hill SRMA) requires dogs to be on a leash; 

• Dogs must be on a leash on all TOC-owned property unless it is designated as an off-leash area; 

• Garfield County (who enforces rules and regulations outside town limits) requires dogs to be on a leash, or under 
sight/verbal command. 

 

Eric indicated that there are a number of reasons—both in terms of safety and environmental protections--to require dogs 
to be on leashes, especially at the base where three trails funnel into one. 

 

The other two categories that pertain to the Red Hill signage are whether to have bilingual signs—to which all were in 
favor—and how to address the most recent ruling from the Department of the Interior to allow E-bikes on BLM trails. 

 

Aspen Valley Land Trust will also have two signs posted.  One will be along Ruthie’s Trail and it will be an overview of the 
landscape.  The other will be at the trailhead and will acknowledge AVLT and those that donated money to acquire the 
property. 
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The final part of Eric’s presentation was to provide information on the upcoming public awareness campaign on the 
County Road 107 realignment to be completed this spring; DHM will provide a communication plan on the road closure. 
The road will align north-south with Highway 133, and the two new parking lots will be located to the west of the current 
parking lot.  There will be 59 parking spaces in the upper parking lot that will primarily service access to the trailhead, and 
41 parking spaces in the lower lot for commuter parking.  There will be a secondary trail that will provide access from the 
lower lot and for those coming from town.  The trailhead and all access to the trails from the front side will be closed during 
the road realignment.  The anticipated closure is two weeks, but it could last longer.  The exact timing of the closure isn’t 
known yet. 

 

Questions/Comments: 

Tracy:  We need to be sure to cast a wide net in communicating about the anticipated closure, especially to the LatinX 
community. 

 

Hollis:  Will there be printed maps available, as well?  Are the trails going to be marked color-wise, so people can follow 
them easily? 

 

Kathleen:  Is it possible to flip our messaging?  Rather than list out what not to do, is there a way to communicate how we 
would like to see everyone behave?  Will an extensive list of rules change anyone’s behavior? 

 

Rose:  I think less is more for a sign.  Would it be possible to develop an app that could communicate pertinent information 
about the area? 

 

Kathleen:  Trash is a problem on Red Hill, how will that be addressed? 

 

Tracy:  I urge you to do your homework on the bilingual signage.  Keep it simple and focus on the essence of what you 
want to communicate. 

 

Ashley:  I would like to see as much information as possible provided at the kiosk, and reduce the signage elsewhere. 

 

Tracy:  I prefer to defer recommendations on E-Bikes and trail usage questions to the Bike, Pedestrian, and Trails 
Commission. 

 

Anna Rosenburg (audience member):  Are there going to be rules and regulations regarding dogs?  Eric:  Yes, just as the 
BLM and the Red Hill SRMA have rules of dogs, there will be rules on dogs. 

 

Tracy Wright (audience member):  I have some ideas about Red Hill as far as the trash.  It is in two parts: one idea is 
creating bags that people can pick up and drop off at the trailhead—it could be an interactive way for people to improve 
their behavior on the trails.  Also, if funding permitted, it would be nice to hire a person to be an attendant on busy days. 

 

Eric:  Town staff will service the trailhead area, and there will be trash cans, recycle bins, and dog pots at the trailhead.  
There isn’t an economical way to service trash receptacles along the trails. 

 

Tracy:  What is the anticipated start date for the County Road 107 realignment? 

 

Eric:  February or March. 

 

John:  I would like to see the bench legs raised from 18 inches to 20 inches. 

 

Eric:  That is part of the AVLT project on Ruthie’s Trail. 

 

MEM PROJECT: NATURE PARK SURVEY QUESTIONS REVIEW 
Eric provided background information on the MEM project for the benefit of the Commission and audience 
members.  The Parks and Recreation Commission is working with a student working on a thesis for a Masters in 
Environmental Management project.  She is providing 600 hours on a research project, and the Commission was 
looking at where we needed a Masters-level student to provide some data on one of our parks.  We came up with 
the Nature Park because it is a well-used park, and it has some maintenance challenges, and so research on how 
to best manage the park is what we have asked her to complete.  The research is aimed at gathering background 
information on the park including the history of the park, the types of flora and fauna that are currently present 
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within the park boundaries, and the current uses of the park, with the goal of developing recommendations on how 
to manage the park.  There is currently a misconception among the community at large about the fact that this 
project is looking to change the current uses at the park.  Eric also pointed out that the topic for consideration at 
tonight’s meeting was specifically devoted to the questions to be included on a survey anticipated for release in 
the next few days.  There will be a link to the survey on Carbondalerec.com, and there will also be a link to the 
survey on the Parks & Recreation Facebook page.  Hollis also disclosed that while Genevieve is a member of the 
Parks & Recreation Commission, she is recused as a commissioner for this discussion and is representing herself 
as the project proponent. 
 
Questions/Comments from the Commission: 
Kathleen:  Can we discuss the process to review these questions?  That being said, I would like to revisit what is 
the strategic question we are trying to solve with this questionnaire before we go into “are these the right 
questions?”. 
 

Tracy:  I think we should focus on the questions that will be most helpful, and what kind of data Genevieve is 
trying to get at. 
 

Genevieve:  In trying to research how best to take care of the park, and instead of coming up with my own 
solutions, I would really like to take into consideration what the community sees in and how it uses the park. 
 
Becky:  But you sent an e-mail out saying the uses aren’t going to change. 

 
Genevieve:  Well, no, they aren’t going to change.  The biggest question is dogs, and no I’m not going to change 
that.  But in terms of uses, as a Parks & Recreation Commissioner and to see that park in terms of biodiversity 
and habitat—for me, that’s the big thing.  It has had several past uses as a wash-out field for industrial use, it use 
to be pasture, it used to be a potato field, and we all see it as a nature park, and I love the biodiversity in terms of 
flora and fauna, and if I can make a difference in my community, and I can ask how can we take advantage of this 
park that is in transition.  What kinds of programming can we put into place so I can affect that.  I am not trying to 
change the use, but I do want to see it flourish.  So, how do I go about doing that, and who does that impact, and 
how does that impact the people that are really heartfelt about this property? 
 

Kathleen:  To summarize the objectives and the goals: to introduce more biodiversity, have the Nature Park 
flourish, identify all the uses, and investigate long-term management tools that would help achieve those goals.  
The Nature Park is a great place, and the goal is how to make it better. 
 
John:  There are a lot of people that don’t think anything is wrong, and would prefer to not do anything to it. 
 

Questions/Comments from the Audience (specifically concerning the questions on the survey): 
Andrea Bauer:  I enjoyed the summary.  Are there problems you are trying to solve with this project, and what are 
those?  There needs to be some clarity. 
 

Jeannette Whitcomb:  I have been visiting the park a long time when there was a master plan on the books, and I 
was told as a user it is not a nature park, it is Delaney Open Space.  There is a lot of confusion about the name 
and the space and what it stands for, and so the question for the Town is what do the Trustees see it as?  What is 
the name on the books?  The people who took ownership of the space were the dog owners, because they 
wanted to recreate with their dogs.  It is a crown jewel as a dog park—people know it as dog park, and I think it 
has been referred as that even in magazines, not as a nature park.  Is this research into a plan to manage for 
existing uses, or is this a wish?  I would like the survey to get at an understanding of what the community sees the 
park as, but even at the end of the project there may still not be any money to take care of the park.  We need to 
manage the park better, we need a management plan. 
 
Frank Busse:  I have been using the park for years.  While visiting the space I have seen big hawks, eagles, 
moose, herons, and all sorts of other birds.  The one question I would like to see on the survey is “Do we do 
nothing to the park?”.  I would also volunteer to hand out the survey at the dog park.  I also know of at least one 
other person willing to volunteer to help maintain the park. 
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Tracy Wright:  I think one of the big issues is dog poop.  Crested Butte has a contest every year that awards 
prizes for the most pounds of poop collected.  I do think there can be a resolution of the problem where both sides 
come away winning. 
 

Melissa Sumera:  I appreciate what everyone has said, I got interested in the project and came to a meeting 
before the holidays.  I signed up to be on the steering committee for this project, but I am just as confused about 
this project as seemingly everyone else is.  This has been unlike any public process I have been involved with 
before, and we have yet to have a meeting.  The steering committee was never convened to draft these 
questions—there was a meeting to discuss the questions that Genevieve had drafted, but as I look at this updated 
draft in concert with the statements of the problems that are trying to be solved, I don’t see any questions about 
the trails themselves (where people do or don’t want to be walking).  I’ve heard a lot of conversation about the 
addition of kids and youth stewardship projects, and that seems incongruous with the current use.  I don’t think the 
question about who you are going to meet at the park is relevant.  There has been no call for major stakeholders 
to participate in this process.  Even with all of the information I have been privy to, this whole process has just 
been very confusing. 
 
Adam Wibby:  One of the things I think we get lost in is that if you try to create spaces that accommodate 
everyone and everything, it is like mixing all of the colors in your paintbrush--you just end up with brown.  Parks 
are a great place for kids, but not so great for dogs, and dog parks are great places for dogs, but not so great for 
kids.  Rather than try to accommodate everyone everywhere, we need to find solutions to accommodate 
somebody somewhere. 
 
Continued Questions/Comments from the Parks & Recreation Commissioners: 
Hollis:  To summarize the takeaways from previous comments: 

• We need to understand the problems we are trying to solve; 

• The confusion over the use and the name; 

• There is a “Do Nothing” option; 

• How can we authorize/mobilize volunteers to help maintain the space; 

• How do we accommodate a wide variety of uses and perspectives; 

• Input on the project’s process. 
 
Kathleen:  My interpretation is that our role as a Parks & Recreation Commission to help Genevieve and guide her 
in this project.  But at the end of the day, this is a Master-level work product—it isn’t really a product of the Parks & 
Recreation Commission.  The best thing that we can do tonight—as an Advisory Board--is to provide her with that 
high-level guidance to facilitate her work. 
 
Ashley:  I think it is fair to say that we don’t necessarily vote on this, or adopt this as a product in and of itself. 
 

Rose:  It is also fair to say that staff worked to help Genevieve choose this project, because there is a lot of 
information to be gained in terms of the history of the park. 
 

Becky:  I think we need to look at this in that we approved this project at a different park, and then it got 
changed—and it was never vocalized to this Commission that it was changed until someone asked a question 
about it in October.  And then in November you came back with a new agreement that ultimately didn’t get voted 
on, so there is a lot of contention up here because it isn’t following the normal process.  There isn’t consensus on 
this Commission that it’s a nature park, and to represent the project as such is misleading.  It’s primary use is as a 
dog park, and I see it as a place where I can go with my dogs where they can be off-leash and I’m not bothering 
nature, and I keep them on-leash when I go up on the trails. 
 
Rose:  Genevieve, do you think you could add that as one of your questions: “Do you like the current name of the 
park?” 
 
Genevieve:  That was the purpose of the first question: “What is the name of the 33-acre open space at 4th Street 
& Merrill Avenue?” 
 

Tracy:  That is one of the questions I would like to omit, because we are not asking the public to name it and I 
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think it is misleading in a way.  I think it is good feedback and illustrates that we as a town should be consistent in 
what we call the park. 
 
Luis:  It seems to me that the survey is not ready to be launched in its current state.  Perhaps we should take a 
step back and create a better product.  I agree with Kathleen that we should be providing high-level guidance to 
this process. 
 

Kathleen:  Is there a time constraint? 
 
Genevieve:  There is a fudge factor of about four weeks. 
 
Kathleen:  I do feel like what is really lacking are defined goals and a defined process.  I think we need to refine 
the strategic question of what the project is trying to solve, and then work on the survey questions. 
 
Tracy:  I want to be mindful of Genevieve’s timeline, but we shouldn’t be rushing the public process.  I think that 
we as a Commission have rushed the public process because we were trying to be supportive to Genevieve, but 
we need to take the time to do this well or we are going to end up with a lot of confused citizens who don’t know 
what is happening to the park.  We haven’t even been able to distill what this project should be called until tonight 
when we determined that it should be called a research project.  We need to take time to do it well, and the public 
process can’t be bound to a graduate project.  We need to look at it as what it is, which is a citizen gathering 
information.  Once something has been put down on paper, those documents don’t go away.  I don’t want the 
questions we are asking now to be used to change the park’s use in the future. 
 
Genevieve:  All of this is part of the process, and will be included as part of the project. 
 
Eric:  The pressure on the timeline came from school requirements, as well as some pressure from Staff since the 
Aquatic Facility Master Plan survey will be launched later this spring.  We didn’t want to confuse the public by 
trying to gather information on two projects at the same time.  But looking at the pool project, that survey will be 
launched sometime between mid-March and mid-April, so there is still some time. 
 
Becky:  Genevieve, you have this stakeholder list, have you reached out to people on the list? 

 
Genevieve:  Yes, but I was having e-mail issues that has since been resolved. 
 
Hollis:  Can you send us a copy of the stakeholder list and identify which category they represent? 
 
Tracy:  For the next meeting, could you model your update to follow the example of Eric’s update on Red Hill? 
 
Hollis:  So how can we help Genevieve and move forward on these survey questions.  Eric, is it possible to 
approve them remotely? 
 
Kathleen:  I actually think there are three or four questions that we could approve right now: 

1) Do you think a management plan should be considered for the Nature Park? 
2) What elements of the nature park could use some love? 
3) What improvements, if any, should be at the nature park? 

This is a school project—we are not embarking on a public process to change the nature park, but, I do think it 
would be helpful for Genevieve to get some insight.  Can we find a compromise with some broad stroke survey 
questions? 
 
Melissa (from the audience):   I have some confusion about what Kathleen just said.  I was invited to a public 
meeting where I signed up to be a member of a steering committee of a public process related to the student 
project.  So, as the Town sponsor of the project to say that you are not conducting a public process is incongruous 
with how this was presented to me at the meeting that I attended with Town staff and Commission members.  So 
given the current lack of clarity, it is indicative of needing to take a few steps backwards so that everyone 
understands what is the process, and what is the public element of the project. 
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Tracy:  I agree with Melissa, and I still think that even coming up with four questions tonight is trying to rush this 
and making it fit within the confines of somebody else’s schedule. 
 
Kathleen:  Who is owning the management of the public process? 
 
Luis:  It should be Genevieve; it is her project. 
 
Kathleen:  But isn’t that hard to have a volunteer take on this process? 
 
Luis:  But that was what was done for the Weed Management Plan, and it took five years.  You can’t rush this, as 
is evident by the comments from everybody here. 
 
Kathleen:  From my perspective, this was a school project and so wasn’t a high priority for me. 
 
Tracy:  Knowing how much people care about this park, I just don’t think this was the park to do a school project 
on because it is so important to so many people.  There is so much that needs to go into it, it isn’t going to be a 
one-semester kind of project. 
 
Genevieve:  We agreed that it doesn’t have to be done in a semester.  I appreciate the fact that so many people 
came out to speak for the park.  It doesn’t matter if it takes a long time, this project is bigger than my program and 
it is one of the reasons I joined the Parks & Recreation Commission. 
 
Hollis:  Given the length of time we have spent on this topic tonight, we need to move forward and decide whether 
we are going to have public opinion via a survey and how are we going to get these questions done.  First 
question—are we going to have the survey. 
 
Genevieve:  Can I make a suggestion?  I would really like to put an article in the paper about this project, and 
discuss all of the issues involved with the hope that people will reach out and talk to me. 
 
Tracy Wright (Audience member):  I would suggest that Genevieve pick one thing--for example, improving the 
trail—and start from there.  I just feel like the survey has a lot of questions and there is not a lot of focus to her 
project. 
 
Dustin Roe (Audience member):  I think there are quite a few good things on the survey that everybody thinks 
about.  I think it would be silly not to go forward with a survey when there are so many people that are concerned 
about it.  Maybe there could be a survey box at the dog park to help distribute the survey.  There are also a lot of 
ideas that people have that (as volunteers) could help improve the park. 
 
Janet Long (Audience member):  I feel like there is a disconnect between the mandate of the Parks & Recreation 
Commission and the subset that is being discussed here with the overall picture of what is managed.  Where does 
this project fit into your mandate?  If you put the survey out, you are raising expectations. 
 
Tracy Wilson (P&R Commissioner):  For better or worse, the project has been launched.  This is a glowing 
example of why it is important to take time to get it right.  I would be in favor of doing a survey—but taking our time 
to gather information from stakeholders and take time to get the survey questions right so we can be supportive of 
Genevieve’s project. 
 

Kelly Ulrich (Audience member):  There is a lot of confusion.  Maybe the Steering Committee needs to take more 
time to develop scope of the project.  Start small and let the project grow is probably the better solution to this.  
We are all here because we heard that the dog park was going to change. 
 
Susan Terra (Audience member):  When I put time into taking a survey, I need to know why I am taking the 
survey.  Taking a survey for a management plan, makes me a little nervous, but if it is brought forward as a 
research project, it would help me embrace it a little bit better. 
 
Hollis:  Going forward, the timeline has shifted.  The way I am looking at this, Eric will be the primary contact for 
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this and we will be a resource to help guide you.  But, Genevieve the best way to handle this is for you to back to 
your Steering Committee and refine the project needs are and refine the survey questions. 
 
REPORT & UPDATES: STAFF AND COMMISSION MEMBERS 
Eric Brendlinger, Parks & Recreation Director: 

  30/60/90 Staff Work Plan and Outstanding Project Status Report (it is the last page of the packet): 

• Red Hill signage is in production; 

• RVR Triangle Park playground equipment demo has started and new equipment ordered; 

• Doggie Pots stations at installed at Thompson House and Centennial Park; 

• Nuche Park parking and signage will be funded in 2020; 

• Partition options for the women’s restroom at Gianinetti Park are being reviewed; 

• Sopris Park Playground equipment painting is dependent on warmer weather; 

• Electrical upgrades at the Gateway RV Park are in progress with completion anticipated prior to May 
2020 opening; 

• Electrical upgrades at the Gus Darien Arena are in progress; 

• The Aquatic Facility Master Plan is underway. 
 
  Jessi Rochel, Recreation Center and Recreation Programs Manager: 

• Membership Appreciation Sale on Now (Buy 3 Months, Get 1 Free) 

• Full Moon Winter Tri Saturday, January 11 at 4:30pm (Run, Ski, Bike)—Individual or Teams of 2-3, Need 
Volunteers 

• First Friday Community Skate Party was really well attended (60+ people) 

• Now Partnering with RenewActive: Free Membership for United Healthcare participants 65+ 

• Next Blood Drive Wednesday, January 29 from 11:30am-2:30pm at the Carbondale Rec Center 
 

Hollis Sutherland, Parks & Recreation Chair: 

• Eric and I met with Nikki Delson with CAFCI to discuss that organizations role with the commission and with the 
Parks & Recreation Department. Nikki is working with Kevin Schorzman, Town Public Works Director to look at 
grant funding from an organization called Next 50 Initiative to fund a project to create an ADA accessible sidewalk 
trail to complete a  missing piece of sidewalk infrastructure on a walking loop on Cowen Drive from the Red Hill 
Animal Shelter to the Highway 133 trail.  A $25,000 ask with the Town as the fiscal agent but no match needed. 
CAFCI volunteers would write the grant. The CAFCI is also exploring Rocky Mountain Health Foundations grants 
to help with ADA access to Miners Park playground. Eric mentioned that an idea incubated at this meeting would 
be to promote a Senior Day once a month and highlight existing programming at the recreation center and a 
possible senior lunch on that day in conjunction with Judy Martin with Garfield County Health and Human 
Services.  This would be a promotional piece to highlight existing programming. 

 

FURTHER DISCUSSION ON MEM PROJECT 
The commission talked about next step for the survey.  Eric mentioned that there was an article coming out in the Sopris 
Sun on Thursday that informed the public that there would be a survey and suggested we simplify this process with a four-
question survey. These questions have already been published on the original document that went out to potential 
stakeholders and to the general public through postings at the nature park. Those four questions are: 

• How do you use this park? 

• How would you like to see it improved? 

• What are your issues and concerns with the park? 

• What changes are needed? 

 

The commissioners felt this was appropriate in scale for the research project goals without needing to define specific goals 
and to maintain a narrower scope of project deliverables in the time frame allotted for the project. The commissioners 
were interested in additional clarification of the context of the research project and that this explanation accompanies the 
survey as an introduction.  It was proposed that this document comes back before the board at the February meeting for 
approval, so the timeline for the process originally looked at would be delayed a month and the new survey time frame 
would be February 14 to March 6th. 

 

John Williams brought up an interest and leading the effort to get a “Friends of the (Nature) dog park” together and to start 
with the citizens that showed up to the meeting to organize a spring dog poop clean up, much like Bill Lukes used to 
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conduct. He also thought the volunteers could handle the dog waste management by bringing the trash from the north 
side of the park to the entrance on a regular basis. John also asked the other commissioners if he could start the 
renaming procedures to drop the nature park name and call it a dog park. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
The January 8, 2020, regular meeting adjourned at 9:45 pm. The next regularly scheduled meeting is set for 
February 12, 2020, at 7:00 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Kae McDonald 
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